COLUMBIA RIVER REGIONAL FORUM

TECHNICAL MANAGEMENT TEAM
November 22, 2006 Meeting

FACILITATOR’S SUMMARY NOTES ON FUTURE ACTIONS
Facilitator: Robin Harkless
Notes: Erin Halton

The following notes are a summary of issues that are intended to point out future actions or
issues that may need further discussion at upcoming meetings. These notes are not intended to be
the “record” of the meeting, only a reminder for TMT members.

Snake River Outages

Don Faulkner, COE, discussed some outages at Lower Monumental, Lower Granite, and Little
Goose. Faulkner also reported that a ground fault in Unit 3 at Dworshak needs to be
disassembled, which will likely take months to fix and could cause loss of turbine capacity;
Cathy Hlebechuk, COE, noted that the capacity of the two small units is 4400 cfs. Faulkner
added that the COE will have a better sense of how long the repair will take by mid-December.

Action: Unit 3 status will be on the agenda for an upcoming TMT meeting: either on 12/6 or
12/22.

2006 Fall/Winter Operations at Vernita Bar

A survey conducted on 11/12 counted 0 redds in the 36-50 kcfs flow band range, 61 redds in the
50-55 kcvs range, 28 redds in the 55-60 kcfs , 8 redds in the 60-65 kcfs range, 4 redds in the 65-
70 kcfs range, and 3 redds above 70 kcfs. A survey on 11/19 counted O redds in the 36-50 kcfs
flow band range, 79 redds in the 50-55 kcfs range, 66 redds in the 55-60 kcfs range, 35 redds in
the 60-65 Kkcfs range, 24 redds in the 65-70 kcfs range, and 19 redds counted above 70 kcfs. Paul
Wagner, NOAA, noted 70 kcfs is the protection level this year, as per the flow protection
agreement (posted on the Vernita Bar website).

Action/Next Steps: Scott Bettin, BPA, will send the Grant County PUD Vernita Bar Study Plan
to the COE for posting on the TMT website. The next survey count is scheduled for 11/26, and a
final count / update will be on the 12/6 TMT agenda.

Chum Salmon Operations

Cathy Hlebechuk, COE, recapped operations discussed during the 11/17 TMT conference call
and said that an 11/20 call from Russ Kiefer requested two pulses due to the high flows: at 1830
on 11/20 and 0630 on 11/21. Ron Boyce, OR, reported on the most recent counts: 85 new redds
were counted on 11/17, and 78 new redds were counted on 11/21, with 60 of the 78 in section 3,
near the Ives Island cross. Boyce said that FPAC will identify redd locations at Ives Island,
making special note of the viability of those redds above an 11.5' elevation. Paul Wagner,
NOAA, observed that the attempts to limit chum spawning to particular elevations/locations has




been a challenge because of the higher flow levels this year, and that, from his perspective,
maintaining steady operations was best for supporting viability and numbers of redds during this
peak spawning period. Hlebechuk acknowledged the Bonneville operators’ and BPA schedulers
success in holding close to the requested 12' elevation, and Robyn MacKay, BPA, added that
giving operators as much notice as possible of any change in operations would help them
continue to be successful in holding to desired elevation ranges. Boyce noted that the next
survey would be on either 11/28 or 11/29, and suggested that he could make a call directly to
Hlebechuk the afternoon of 11/29 to schedule a 11/30 conference call if it looked like an
operational would be recommended. Until then the operation stands: tail waters holding between
11.8-12.3', with two night pulses around 1800 and 0600 hours. If only one pulse is needed, it
will be centered around midnight.

Action/Next Steps: If survey results prompt a change in recommended operations, Ron Boyce
will call Cathy Hlebechuk the afternoon of 11/29 and request a TMT conference call the morning
of 11/30. TMT members agreed to this. Otherwise, chum operations will remain the same and
will be discussed at the 12/6 TMT meeting.

Lake Pend Oreille Research

Russ Kiefer, ID, commended the COE on remaining in the requested 2052.3’ — 2052.8’ range
while transitioning from free flow to generation only. He recapped his update on the 11/15
conference call: on 11/14, the lake’s elevation hit 2052.3', with many Kokane spawning in
shallow areas. ID requested that the COE continue to hold the lake 2052.3” — 2052.8’ through
December 31 to protect the eggs.

Snake River Zero Night Flow

Paul Wagner, NOAA, reported that there were 586-593 fish per day passing Lower Granite Dam
and close to 1,000 passing each day at The Dalles. Wagner referred to the spreadsheet linked to
the TMT agenda for 2005 vs. 2006 numbers comparisons and suggested checking status again at
the next TMT meeting before making any official recommendations, because of the high
numbers of fish still passing.

Action/Next Steps: Snake River zero nighttime flows will be on the agenda for the 12/6
meeting.

2007 Water Management Plan
Russ Kiefer, ID, said that ID had one change to review and would then send comments on the
WMP to Bernard Klatte, COE.

Action: TMT members are reminded to review the draft WMP and submit edits, comments, etc.
based on 2007 expectations to Bernard Klatte, COE, by no later than 12/15.

Operations Review

Reservoirs: Grand Coulee was at 1286.8"; Hungry Horse filled a bit and was at 3539.7"; and
Libby was filling and was at 2435.25', with outflows at 13kcfs (and an end of December target
elevation of 2411'.) Albeni Falls was at 2052.67', and Dworshak was at 1533.4" and had filled 16'
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in the previous 10 days. Columbia Falls was at 65kcfs, and Bonneville inflows were at 135kcfs
on 11/21 and had been between 115-208kcfs over the previous two weeks.

Fish: (See chum status) Pictures of Hamilton Springs / Hardy Creek were posted on the FPC
website under spawning data.

Power: Nothing to report at this time.

Water quality: Dworshak was currently operating in overshot mode, with temperatures at
approximately 50.5° and dropping slowly.

*Special Announcements*
e Tony Norris has accepted a position at BPA and will be replaced as BOR TMT
representative by John Roache. Good luck, Tony!
e Paul Wagner has been named the new chair of FPAC — Congratulations, Paul!

Placeholder for possible TMT Conference Call: 9 a.m. on 11/30. Check the TMT website for
the latest updates.

Next TMT Face-to-Face Meeting, December 6™, 9:00-noon
Agenda Items include:

Dworshak Outages Update

Fall/Winter Operations at Vernita Bar

Chum Operations Update

Snake River Zero Night Flow

2007 WMP - reminder to submit comments by 12/15
Operations Review

Technical Management Team Meeting Notes

November 22, 2006

1. Greetings and Introductions.

The November 22 meeting of the Technical Management Team was chaired by
Cathy Hlebechuk and facilitated by Robin Harkless. The following is a summary (not a
verbatim transcript) of the topics discussed and decisions made at this meeting. Anyone
with questions or comments about these notes should contact Hlebechuk at 503-808-
3942.

2. Unit Outages.



Don Faulkner reported that Dworshak’s big unit — unit 3 — is still out of service.
Two small units are still available. That is not an issue now, but it will be an issue next
year. We're not sure what's wrong. The unit will need to be disassembled before an
accurate diagnosis can be made, Faulkner said. Project personnel have found a
serious ground fault, and the prognosis is unknown, he said.

Lower Monumental is working on its breakers, currently; Lower Granite is
scheduled to begin breaker work in early December. Project personnel have developed
a plan that allows them to do two units at a time, so all four units will not have to be
taken out of service at once.

In response to a question from Ron Boyce, Faulkner reiterated that the Corps
does not know what is wrong with the big unit at Dworshak. They think the problem is
serious, but they won’t know for sure until they pull the rotor. It appears that something
has been rubbing for some time — there is metal dust and small chunks of metal
everywhere inside the unit. All indications are that it is a major fault and will be down for
several months, Faulkner said.

They will have this repaired by spring, won’t they? Tony Norris asked. There’s a
good chance it will be repaired by next April, Faulkner said. As long as it's back on line
by the time flows come up again in the spring, there should be no impact, Boyce said.
One problem is that they haven’t been able to do any major maintenance on those units
for several years because we're told we can't take them out of service, Faulkner said —
either we can do the scheduled maintenance, or we have lengthy outages like this one.
In response to another question, Faulkner said he will provide a further update as soon
as he knows more. In response to another question, Hlebechuk said the capacity of the
two smaller units at Dworshak is 4.4 Kcfs; a further 2 Kcfs of spill will bring the project
up to the 110% TDG standard.

3. Fall/Winter Vernita Bar Update.

The group reviewed the most recent survey results from Vernita Bar. The first
survey, conducted on November 12, found a total of 104 fall chinook redds in the 50- to
above-70 flow range. The November 19 survey found a total of 223 redds within the 50-
above 70 Kcfs flow range. This calls for a flow protection range of 70 Kcfs for the
season, said Wagner; that flow will have to be maintained until emergence occurs, the
highest protection range called for under the agreement. Fish were still actively
spawning when they did this count, prompting the biologists to order one final survey for
this Sunday, November 26.

How long will the 70 Kcfs be required? Hlebechuk asked. Through the end of
emergence in May or early June, Wagner replied. The next protection period will be
determined by the number of temperature units accrued from when spawning was first
documented, Wagner explained — that's when the flow bands become effective.
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Harkless said she is still trying to get the 2006-07 study plan from Grant County PUD; it
will be posted to the TMT website as soon as possible.

4. Chum Salmon Operation.

Hlebechuk reported until Monday November 20, the Bonneville tailwater
operation had followed the plan agreed to on the November 17 conference call. The
operation agreed to was to operate between 11.8 and 12.3 feet for as many hours as
possible, beginning at 7 am and provide a minimum 13.5 foot pulse daily around
midnight. On Monday, Russ Kiefer called and requested a second pulse starting
Monday night. The second pulse was implemented starting Monday night, Hlebechuk
said.

Boyce said the most recent chum survey was conducted yesterday; field
personnel observed 78 new chum redds, down from the 85 observed on Friday. 60 of
the 78 redds were located in Section 3, off Ives Island. A total of 314 new chinook redds
were observed, down from 340 on Friday. | requested that, during today’s survey, field
personnel map all of the redds with GPS, with particular attention to the redds located
above the 11.5-foot elevation, Boyce said. We'll have those results early next week, he
said — we’ll keep people posted. We will also be looking at egg viability in the higher-
elevation redds, said Boyce. With this information, we should be able to determine if
high tailwater elevations are needed for the higher elevation redds.

It appears that our attempts to limit spawning to the area watered up by an 11.5-
foot tailwater elevation have failed, said Paul Wagner; the question is, how many redds
will we wind up with this year, particularly at the higher elevations? In the interim, we
would like to continue to rewater the redds at night to keep them viable. It appears that
the chum took advantage of the higher nighttime tailwater elevations during the period
when we had high flows due to the precipitation events in the basin, he said.

A word of caution, said Boyce — the pulsing operation may or may not be
successful. It's something we’ll need to monitor, because there is some uncertainty. Flat
flows are the best for chum spawning, when you can do them; the quicker we can get
down to a flat flow that can be maintained through incubation, the better for the chum.
However, you’re not suggesting that we do that now, Cindy LeFleur observed. That's
correct, said Boyce. We're probably getting pretty close to the point where we can
maintain a flat flow, said Robin MacKay. We’'ll get better information on the elevation of
and viability of the higher-elevation chum redds by next week, and go from there, Boyce
said.

We can probably go back to targeting between 11.5 and 12 feet, with an 11.5-
foot minimum, by this weekend, MacKay said. | wouldn’t do that until we have more
information on the higher-elevation redds, Boyce replied. In other words, no change to
the current operation until we can meet again and talk about the operation, said LeFleur
— two pulses at night if possible. In response to a question from Hlebechuk, Wagner
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said that, if only one pulse is possible, he would prefer to see it occur around midnight,
to discourage more higher-elevation spawning. If we have enough water to do two
pulses to a minimum of 13.5 feet , we’ll do two, said MacKay. If we can only do one,
we’ll do it around midnight. Boyce suggested that it would be beneficial to convene a
TMT conference call next Thursday or Friday, once the more detailed survey results
from next Tuesday or Wednesday are available. After a few minutes of discussion,
Boyce said that, if the information warrants a TMT call, he will so inform Hlebechuk. No
TMT objections were raised to the current Bonneville operation until survey/viability
information is available.

To recap, the current operation is to operate the Bonneville tailwater between
11.8 and 12.3 feet for as many hours as possible, beginning at 7 a.m. and provide 2
pulses, one several hours before dawn and one several hours after dusk, Hlebechuk
stated. If two pulses are not possible, she said, we will strive to center the pulse around
midnight. She further clarified the requested minimum elevation for a pulse of 13.5" with
a minimum duration of 20 minutes. Chum research will cause a deviation to the current
operation.

5. Lake Pend Oreille Lake Trout Research Wrap-Up.

Kiefer said the only new information is that IDFG would like a smooth transition
from free flow to full generation at Albeni Falls. The kokanee that have been observed
are large and are putting a large number of eggs in the gravel, he said. Kiefer reiterated
that IDFG has requested that the Corps maintain a winter elevation of about 2052.3,
rather than 2051, as was originally requested, to protect the kokanee redds that have
already been deposited at a shallow depth. The requested range was 2052.3 to 2052.8
feet, Hlebechuk said; we were unsure that we would be able to maintain that range
because Albeni Falls was on free-flow, but as it turns out, we were able to maintain it.

6. Snake River Zero Nighttime Flow.



Wagner said that, typically, at this time of year, the movement of adults
slows to a low level. This year, however, the migration is continuing longer than
normal; we're still seeing 500 to 600 adults per day passing Lower Granite. The
salmon managers would prefer to wait to go to zero nighttime flow for now, and
to revisit the operation at the December 6 TMT meeting. The action agencies
have no problem with that, said MacKay.

7. 2007 Water Management Plan.

This is just a reminder that anyone who wishes to submit comments on
the 2007 Water Management Plan to Bern Klatte must do so by December 15,
Harkless said. Kiefer said IDFG’s comments will be submitted very soon. One
announcement from FPAC, said Kiefer: we have selected a new chairperson,
Paul Wagner. Norris announced that this will be his last TMT meeting as a
Reclamation representative; he has taken a job with BPA. John Roche is the new
TMT representative for Reclamation, with Mary Mellima as alternate.

8. Operations Review.

Reclamation reported that Grand Coulee is at 1286.8 feet and operating to
meet the requirements of the river. Hungry Horse is at 3539.7 feet; natural flows
are keeping Columbia Falls high. The Corps reported for planning purposes,
Libby is targeting elevation 2411 on December 31, releasing 13 Kcfs. The current
Albeni Falls outflow is 24 Kcfs, the current elevation is 2052.7 feet. Dworshak
has filled 16 feet in the last 19 days, to elevation 1533.4 feet as of midnight last
night. Bonneville inflow has ranged from 115 to 208 Kcfs in the past 7 days.
Wagner reported that the main fish action continues to be in chum. The Hamilton
and Hardy Creek surveys are being posted on the Fish Passage Center website,
said Wills; we're seeing good numbers of chum as well as coho.

There are no power system problems to report, said MacKay. On the
water quality front, Adams said the only thing to report is the Dworshak
operation; overshot mode is producing a release temperature of 50.5 degrees F
and falling. We picked a good time to make the transition, Adams said.

9. Next TMT Meeting Date.
The next face-to-face meeting of the Technical Management Team was
set for Wednesday, December 6. Meeting summary prepared by Jeff Kuechle,

BPA contractor.
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